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Dear fellow Beekeepers,

It really is Spring. I know we had a couple of  hot days that seemed like summer, but 

today, Tuesday April 25th, the weather is beautiful. Perfect for this time of  year. My yard 

has more dandelions than I can ever remember. I’m going out this afternoon to pick 2 

quarts of  flowers to make dandelion wine. Should be fun in the making. 

Along with Spring comes some unwanted things: Tick and Mosquito spray companies. 

If  you see them spraying, please let them know that you have hives and want to protect 

them. Ask them to come back after you have had a chance to close up the hives (I use 

wet towels/cloths to cover the entrances and remove them an hour after they are done 

spraying). Also a few guidelines: They should not be sprayed if  it is windy or raining. 

And, most importantly register your hives with MDAR and also for the no spray. It really 

does sadden me that so many people are afraid of  insects. 

I have not used anything, pesticide or fertilizers, in my yard for over 20 years. This year I 

had 3 blue birds at my feeders, a first for me, along with many other birds and my yard is 

full of  insects already. Creating a pollinator playground is a lifelong endeavour. 

Also, remember to keep up your inspections. You need to inspect at least every 7-9 days 

in order to make sure your wintered over hives do not swarm. And get  your nucs ready 

to make splits. It’s better to do inspections and act, than have to react after your hive 

swarms. 

Good luck this Spring season,
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NEXT CLUB 
MEETING

May 1, 2023 
7:30 to 9:00 pm

Hybrid 
In-person 

and on Zoom

400 Main Street 
Walpole, MA

(The Bee Man)

What to do when you get stung
The Norfolk Bee hosted a symposium 
among leading beekeepers to discuss what 
beekeepers should do when they get stung. 
The general consensus was to either swear 
or scream in pain.

“But try not to shriek. Shrieking  makes 
you sound like an amateur.”

“Absolutely - especially if  there are people 
within earshot. That would be a disaster. 
It’s important that people think we’re cool.”

The group couldn’t decide if  saying 
“Ouch” was appropriate. “I mean, if  you 
say it ironically, you sound like a pro who 
is comfortable with the burning pain 
associated with stings. If  you say ‘ouch, 
ouch, ouch, ouch!’ it sounds like the bees 
are winning.’”

But don’t crow about how you won’t get 
arthritis now that you’ve been stung. No 
one wants to hear it. However, we’re all 
secretly hoping that it’s true.

The Eastern apiculture 
Society (EaS) 
Conference 
is coming to 

Massachusetts!
Monday, July 31, to  

Friday, August 4  
in beautiful Amherst, MA

Click for 

more info

https://easternapiculture.org/conference/eas-2023/
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NCBA BoArd MeMBerS  
2022-2024

President 
Tony Lulek

Vice President 
Mohamad Khalil

treasurer 
Stephen Green

recording secretary 
edward rock

corresPonding secretary 
Kevin Keane

MeMbers at Large 
Carin Cohen, Joel richards,  

and Jenna Tibbetts  

NCBA Bee SChooLS: 

introductory schooL director 
Tony Lulek

introductory schooL adMinistrator 
dana Wilson

interMediate schooL  
director 

ed Szymanski 

interMediate schooL adMinistrator 
Marian Szymanski

ncba tech guru 
Greg rushton 

aPPareL 
MaryBeth Noonan and Maureen harrington

door Prize/raffLe 
Kara Sullivan

hosPitaLity 
rose Thornton and Carin Cohen

extractors 
Brianda Younie

MeMbershiP/facebook/googLe 
rose Thornton 
deb Spielman

Librarian 
Michael Simone  

PrograMs 
ed and Marian Szymanski

schoLarshiPs & grants 
Lara davis

News from the Landing Board
May: Cindy Holt    Owner of  Little Rhody Beekeeping 
and an EAS certified Master Beekeeper and the current 
Eastern Apiculture Society director for Rhode Island. 
Cindy is the former newsletter editor for The Rhode Island 
Beekeepers Association (RIBA) and former manager 
of  the RIBA apiary, which is part of  the Bee Informed 
Partnership’s Sentinel Apiary Program. She will discuss 
bee diseases other than mites.

A look ahead... Future Meeting Agendas

June    Appetizers at the Aggie cafeteria. Jennifer Jett will discuss EpiPen use. 
There will also be a Q&A panel to discuss.... bees!

It seems like everything is blooming now.

The spring ephemerals are winding down, but the first big nectar crop, 

dandelions, are in full vigor. Make sure your supers are on by dandelion time!

Apples blossoms are at peak, Flowering Quince, Mayflower (not the ship, 

but the state flower), Red Trillium (also know as Stinking Benjamin), 

Bloodroot. Once tulips lose their blossoms, blueberries will be blooming. 

Garlic Mustard is pretty much everywhere. It’s invasive but the bees love it.

White clover should be out by the end of  the month. be ready with more 

supers!

What’s blooming

NCBA is looking for a new 

Corresponding Secretary.  Our 

current CS, Kevin Keane, has to step 

back so he can spend even more time 

at work. 

The primary responsibility of  the 

CS is to attend the monthly Board 

meetings and create and publish the 

monthly newsletter (the newsletter 

you are reading right now). The job is 

interesting, creative, and one gets to 

work with a great bunch of people.

Please reach out to Tony Lulek if  you 

are interested.

NCBa Corresponding Secretary
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Invasive plants are terrible. They 

out-perform and compete with local, 

native plants. But invasives are also 

a windfall for bees - honeybees and 

native alike. Japanese Knotweed, for 

example, is an enormous source of  

nectar and pollen for all bees into 

the fall season. Despite the gain, 

the costs of  losing natives are not 

worth it. Cull these plants if  they’re 

growing in your yard.

Here’s the list:

Garlic Mustard

Common Buckthorn

Bittersweet

Japanese Knotweed

Black Swallow-Wort Vine

Privet/Burning Bush

Tree of  Heaven

Honeysuckle

Japanese Barberry

Goutweed

Japanese Yew

Invasive Plants: our love/hate relationship

Board Meeting Minutes 4/17/23

President’s Update – Tony Lulek
•	 Queen	Program	–	Kevin	Keene	is	pulling	

together a survey of  folks who have 
taken advantage of  the program.

 o Emphasize using the coupons 
 o Several requests have already come in 

for queen coupons
•	 Sue	Robinson	has	been	running	Ag	

Day – Tony approved expenses Sue 
incurred ($300+)

•	 Chris	Delaney	(honey	show	committee)	
from EAS – asking is we’d like to 
sponsor the honey show at EAS and 
we’re also considering sponsoring other 
activities and events 

 o Motion to approve spending up to $500 
for EAS honey show

 o Tony is getting more information
•	 Develop	a	Club	position	statement	that	

discusses with nuance that Honeybees 
are competing with local bee species

•	 There	is	a	company	suing	us	for	using	

a web-based image database.($1500 
exposure) but the issue was resolved.

Vice President’s Update – Mo
•	 Nothing	new	here

Treasurer Update – Stephen
•	 Bank	balance	$41,601.49	as	of 	4/17/23
•	 Financials	accepted

Recording Secretary: Minutes – Ed R
•	 Amended	meeting	notes	accepted

Corresponding Secretary – Kevin Keane
•	 Newsletter	deadline	4/27/2023
•	 Next	club	meeting	5/1/23

Committees:

NCBa
BOaRD 

MEETING

aPRIL 17, 2023 
7:05 to 7:58 pm

the board of 
directors Meeting 

is the third Monday of 
each month. 

it’s held at 7:00pm via a 
zoom Video Meeting. 

all members are 
welcome and 
encouraged  

to attend.

Attending:  
Tony Lulek 
ed rock 
dana Wilson 
Stephen Greene 
ed Szymanski 
Kevin Keane 
Tara Sullivan 
Mary Beth Noonan 
Joel richards 
Jennifer Jett 
Mike Simone 
Val Mayo 
deb Spielman 
Lara davis

(Continued on page 4)
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•	 Programs	–	Ed	S	and	Marion
o Upcoming
	 •	 May	1
	 •	 Cindy	Holc	-	Diseases	other	than	

mites (zoom)
	 •	 also	PLANT	and	SEED	exchange	

for members who come to the 
Aggie

	 •	 Confirming	NCBA	Club	Meeting	
June 5th meeting (hybrid – face 
to face at Aggie and zoom also)

	 •	 shared	appetizers	at	Aggie	
Cafeteria

	 •	 featuring	Jennifer	Jett	walking	
club members through EpiPen 
Use

	 •	 Panel	Q&A
	 •	 Considering	Single	Brood	

Chamber presentation

•	 NCBA	Intro	to	Bee	School – Tony 
and Dana

•	 Graduation	for	55-60	folks.		40-45	
folks weeded themselves out.

•	 Very	positive	feedback	from	
graduates 

•	 Intermediate	Bee	School – Ed & 
Marion

 o Update
	 •	 Everything	going	well

•	 Extractors – Brianda Y
 o No update

•	 Library – Michael Simone
 o No update

•	 Door Prizes – Tara S
o Everything is going well – all 

expenses submitted and up-to-date
 o Send an e-vite RSVP to the NCBA 

membership to gauge how many 
plants we need to bring in for plant 
exchange / raffle

	 •	 Authorize	$100	for	spend	on	
plants

•	 Website – Greg
 o Mo and Greg went over the 

resource page

•	Membership – Facebook – Google 
Groups - Rose & Deb

 o  Dana will check in with Rose 
and synch up membership list with 
Facebook group

•	 Bee	Apparel – MaryBeth Noonan 
and Maureen Harrington

 o Considering when to do another 
apparel sale in the summer (over 

June-August) for members to 
order, and then deliver at the 
September meeting.

 o Need to find another member to 
take over apparel – both Maureen 
and Mary Beth are phasing 
out (place an announcement in 
newsletter to solicit a volunteer(s))

•	 Calendar Committee – Jenna 
Tibbetts

 o E

•	Nominating	Committee

o Nothing new

•	 Scholarships	and	Grants - Lara 
Davis

 o Coupon is ready for the Queen 
program - NCBA Master Beekeeper 
Scholarships & Scholarship for 
Queen Program (Kevin K. handles 
this)

 o For Norfolk Aggie – voted and 
approved 2 x $1,000 scholarships

 o For NCBA  student scholarships  
- two applicants in so far

 o Lara is working on a flyer not 
solicit more applicants

•	 Meeting	was	adjourned	at	7:58

(continued from page 3)

they made veiled 
threats.

what did the 
beekeepers do when 
they were insulted?

Are you or your child pursuing higher education? 
Apply for a NCBA Scholarship! NCBA provides 
scholarships of  $1000 to members in good standing 
or their children. Applications are due May 31st, 
and can be found at norfolkbees.org. Please email 
Lara Davis at scholarships@norfolkbees.org for 
more information. 

NCBa Scholarship
The NCBA runs on the interest and enthusiasm of its members. 

We encourage everyone to get involved with the club. Come to a 

board meeting.  

Meetings run every month from  

late August-June. The meetings  

last about an hour and we plan for  

the upcoming club meetings as  

well as for special events and the  

seasonal demands of  the  

beekeepers’ year. Meetings  

are on Zoom. Plus, we are very  

nice people. If  you’re interested,  

email Tony Lulek.

Get involved with the 
NCBa

to bee...
or not
to Bee...



NORFOLKBEES.ORG 5The Norfolk Bee • May, 2023



NORFOLKBEES.ORG 6The Norfolk Bee • May, 2023

Stay Local, Support Local, Buy Local

www.barkersbeehives.com
barkersbeehives@gmail.com

(508) 797-7412

We sell everything a 
beekeeper needs!

Full Hives Setups
Hive Kits & Starter Kits
All Woodenware
Frames
Foundation
Feeders
Protective Clothing & 
Gear
Hive Tools

Pollen Patties w/real 
protein
Honey Jars
Bee packages, NUCs, 
Queens
Medications & 
Treatments
Onsite mentoring
And more

You name it! I can build it!
I’m not only a Craftsman, also a Beekeeper

All wood is from a local mill
All pricing is less than or competitive

All woodenware nailed, screwed & glued  
by hand - no nail guns

barkersbeehives

2023 
Nucs & Queens 

Available

Archie Acevedo n Franklin Massachusetts

NortheastBees.com

Nucs and Queens are our specialty. Nucs are 
the easiest way for beginners to establish new 
hives. We don’t cut any corners.

The nucs that we sell you are the same as those 
that we produce for ourselves.

All of our nucs are Massachusetts raised and 
overwintered in our Medway, and Franklin 
bee yards. These are not southern-raised 
nucs. All queens have been reared from our 
overwintered northern stock and are better 
adapted to the New England climate. Each year 
our breeder stock is tested through a winter 
prior to grafting.

Our “nucs” are 5-frame mini-hives comprised of a  
marked queen, her daughters,  

pollen, nectar, and honey. VISIT
US!

https://northeastbees.com/
https://northeastbees.com/
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Proud to be a 
Mann Lake Top Tiered Distributor 

stocking a large inventory of their products.

PACKAGE BEES 2023 PICK UP DATES
Saturday, April 1st

Saturday, April 22nd
Saturday, May 13th

Protective Wear, Bee Tools, Beekeeping Kits
Unassembled, Assembled and Painted Woodenware

Years of Beekeeping Experience!

Looking forward to serving all of your beekeeping 
needs!

To answer questions:  
info@woodsbees.com

690 George Washington Highway, 
Lincoln, RI 02865

401 305 2355    
Online Store:  woodsbees.com

OPEN 6 DAYS A WEEK!


